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STAFF MEETING MINUTES  
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING, ROOM 113
THURSDAY, MARCH 31, 2011

8:30 A.M.

Commissioners Present: Deb Schorr, Chair
Bernie Heier, Vice Chair
Larry Hudkins
Brent Smoyer

Commissioners Absent: Jane Raybould

Others Present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer
Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer
Dan Nolte, County Clerk
Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk
Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

The Chair opened the meeting at 8:32 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM

 1 APPROVAL OF THE THURSDAY, MARCH 24, 2011 STAFF
MEETING MINUTES

MOTION: Hudkins moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the March 24, 2011
Staff Meeting minutes.  Smoyer, Hudkins and Schorr voted aye.  Heier
abstained from voting.  Raybould was absent from voting.  Motion
carried 3-0, with one abstention. 

 2 ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. Management Team Agenda
B. Potential for an Additional District Court Judge
C. Jail Population

MOTION: Hudkins moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the additions to the
agenda.  Heier, Hudkins, Smoyer and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0. 
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 3 LEGISLATIVE UPDATE - Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S Associates 

Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S Associates, presented a legislative update and Legislative bills
of interest report.

Schorr said she contacted Senator Avery to urge support of LB 84 (Adopt the Build
Nebraska Act and authorize bonds for the highway system) and was confused by a
email he sent in response.  She will forward the email to Kohout who will follow up
with Senator Avery.

It was noted the Legislature’s Business and Labor Committee advanced Commission on
Industrial Relations (CIR) legislation to General File (see Exhibit A for a summary).

Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer, asked why the ability to pay is limited to
school districts and community colleges in the legislation.

Kohout said the League of Municipalities indicated it did not want all political
subdivisions included. 

Eagan asked Kohout to check what position the Nebraska Association of County
Officials (NACO) has taken.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

B. Potential for an Additional District Court Judge

Kohout said he has learned the Legislature’s Judiciary Committee has discussed an
additional district court judge for Lancaster County, noting an additional judgeship is
required by State Statutes to go into effect July 1, 2011 unless the Legislature takes
action to delay the date. 

Schorr and Hudkins indicated they would like to see the judgeship delayed for at least
a year.  Hudkins also expressed concern regarding the lack of courtroom space.

Troy Hawk, Court Administrator, Lancaster County District Court, appeared and said
there is a courtroom available for the new judge.  A chamber is also set and partially
furnished.  He said the County will need to provide a bailiff for the judge, some
additional furniture for the judge’s chamber and computer equipment. 

There was general consensus to lobby members of the Judiciary Committee for a
delay.
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Kohout said LB 251 (Change court fees) would likely be the “vehicle” for such a
measure.

A. Management Team Agenda

The following agenda items were requested: 1) County vehicle fleet; 2) Budget
update; and 3) Roundtable discussion.

Eagan noted there had been a question at the March 24th Staff Meeting regarding
whether county employees are covered by the Political Subdivision Tort Claims Act and
said they are if they are in the scope of county business. 

C. Jail Population

Heier reported that the jail population is currently 559.

 4 CORRECTIONS MEDICAL CONTRACT - Rich Field, Director of
Business Development, Correct Care Solutions (CCS); Dave Thomas,
Regional Manager, CCS; Mike Thurber, Corrections Director; Brittany
Behrens, Deputy County Attorney; Bob Walla, Assistant Purchasing Agent

Mike Thurber, Corrections Director, said a committee reviewed responses to the
Request for Proposals (RFP) for inmate medical services and has recommended
selection of Correct Care Solutions (CCS).  NOTE: Members of the RFP Review
Committee were Thurber; Kent Griffith, Lancaster Correctional Facility (LCF)
Administrator; Terry Weber, Facility Administrator, Corrections; Brenda Fisher,
Program Director, Corrections Department;  Sheli Schindler, Youth Services Center
(YSC) Director; Travis Parker, Community Mental Health Center(CMHC) Deputy
Director; Dr. Cameron White, Nebraska Department of Corrections; Dennis Meyer,
County Budget and Fiscal Officer; and Bob Walla, Assistant Purchasing Agent.  

Rich Field, Director of Business Development, and Dave Thomas, Regional Manager,
CCS, gave a profile of their company and discussed services they can provide to the
County (Exhibit C).   

In response to a question from Hudkins, Field said there will be no additional cost for
contracting with their company, rather CCS will be working within the established
budget.  He said he believes they can reduce pharmaceutical costs and shift a portion 
of that allocation to staffing.  NOTE: CCS plans to reduce the patient to staff ratio and
will work to avoid having drugs provided that inmates cannot afford and won’t have
access to once they are released.
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Schorr asked Settle, who was in attendance, whether there is an opportunity for
partnership with CMHC. 

Settle said CMHC would like to be involved in re-entry strategy and said Cornhusker
Place (substance abuse treatment facility) has expressed interest in the substance
abuse component.

Thomas said CCS is well aware of the mental health issues and plans to add mental
health staff.

 5 POTENTIAL LITIGATION - Mike Thew, Chief Deputy County Attorney

MOTION: Heier moved and Hudkins seconded to enter Executive Session at 9:26
a.m. for the purpose of protecting the public interest with regards to
discussion of potential litigation.   Heier, Smoyer, Hudkins and Schorr
voted aye.  Raybould was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

Smoyer exited the meeting at 9:30 a.m. to represent the Board at the Mayor’s press
conference regarding the Sherman Field Forever Campaign.

MOTION: Heier moved and Hudkins seconded to exit Executive Session at 9:40
a.m.  Heier, Hudkins and Schorr voted aye.  Smoyer and Raybould were
absent from voting.  Motion carried 3-0. 

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. County Board Intern

Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, said she followed up on information
Commissioner Schorr had received about talentLNK , an internship program offered
through the Lincoln Chamber of Commerce (see agenda packet).  She said the
programs focus is on professional internships and has not been extended to
government at this time. 

Schorr asked that discussion of internships be scheduled on a Management Team
Meeting agenda.

B. County Government Month Press Release

It was noted a draft press release has been provided to Board members.

No action was taken.
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C. County Board of Equalization Workshop (May 26, 2011)

There was general consensus to schedule a training session on Board of Equalization
matters on a future Staff Meeting agenda.

 6 ABBOTT SPORTS COMPLEX MOTOCROSS AGREEMENT - Glenn
Johnson, Lower Platte South Natural Resources District (NRD) General
Manager; Ariana Kennedy, Lower Platte South NRD; Steven Seglin,
Attorney for Lower Platte South NRD; Brittany Behrens, Deputy County
Attorney; Brian Clark and Dan Soltys; Co-Executive Directors of the
Abbott Sports Complex

Glenn Johnson, Lower Platte South Natural Resources District (NRD) General Manager,
said work on the cooperative agreement between Lancaster County, Lower Platte
South NRD and the Abbott Motocross, LLC (limited liability company) for the Abbott
Motocross Track and the facility operation plan is nearly complete.  He noted one of
the conditions for funding from the State-sponsored Recreational Trails Program was
that operation continue for 20 years.  Johnson said the Lower Platte South NRD holds
a 20-year easement over the property and said the primary role of the County will be
to conduct an annual review of the  operating plan and finances.  

It was noted the facility will be open to the public and closed for special races and
other competitive events.

Dan Soltys; Co-Executive Director of the Abbott Sports Complex, said races have been
scheduled for May 22nd, July 3rd and August 17th. 

Schorr inquired about the opening date and ribbon-cutting ceremony.

Brian Clark, Co-Executive Director of the Abbott Sports Complex, said he anticipates it
will be the first part of May.

Eagan said there may be improvements to the facility in the future that would be
suitable for funding with Visitors Improvement Fund dollars.

Board consensus was to schedule a special presentation regarding the agreement and
facility on a regular County Board of Commissioners Meeting agenda.

 7 SOUTHEAST NEBRASKA DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT (SENDD) -
David Talady, Executive Director, SENDD; Craig Eberle, Loan Officer,
SENDD; Dennis Meyer, County Budget and Fiscal Officer; Mike Lang,
Administrative Assistant to the Mayor, Economic Development



Page 6 BOC/STAFF/03/31/2011

Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer, noted the Nebraska Department of Economic
Development (NDED) has asked the County to return Community Development Block
Grant (CDBG) program income funds because they are not being used.  He said the
City’s Urban Development Department is no longer managing the funds for the County
and said he had asked Mike Lang, Administrative Assistant to the Mayor, Economic
Development, whether there was some other organization that could assist the County
with projects.

Lang said he contacted the Southeast Nebraska Development District (SENDD), a
multi-county economic development organization authorized by the U.S. Department
of Commerce-Economic Development Administration, to see if they would be
interested in working with Lancaster County.  NOTE: Lancaster County is located
within SENDD’s region.

David Talady, Executive Director, SENDD, discussed his organization’s services and
programs.  He explained that the County could either apply for membership, including
municipalities through agreements, or contract with SENDD for services on a case-by-
case basis.

Lang noted NDED has implemented a two-year rule that applies to all counties and
municipalities that have CDBG funds.  The two-year period restarts once a project is
engaged.  He said he recently learned that Prairieland Dairy would like to expand its
production facility in Hallam, Nebraska which could be a suitable project for funding.

Hudkins inquired about membership fees.

Craig Eberle, Loan Officer, SENDD, agreed to forward the information to the Board.

Schorr asked whether the County could pay membership fees out of the CDBG
program income funds.

Talady said it can.  He suggested the County begin by contracting for services and
work towards membership.

MOTION: Hudkins moved and Heier seconded to direct the County Attorney’s
Office, in coordination with Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer;
Dennis Meyer, County Budget and Fiscal Officer; and Mike Lang,
Administrative Assistant to the Mayor, Economic Development, to work
on development of a contract with the Southeast Nebraska Development
District (SENDD) for administration of the County’s Community
Development Block Grant (CDBG) program income funds.  Hudkins, Heier
and Schorr voted aye.  Smoyer and Raybould were absent from voting. 
Motion carried 3-0.
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 8 PENSION REVIEW COMMITTEE (PRC) RECOMMENDATION FOR
REPLACEMENT OF MID CAP GROWTH FUND - Kerry Eagan and
Doug Cyr, Members of the Pension Review Committee (PRC)

Eagan reported the following recommendation from the Pension Review Committee
(PRC) regarding the Lancaster County, Nebraska Employees Retirement Plan and the
Lancaster County, Nebraska 457 Deferred Compensation Plan:

The American Century Vista IM Fund should be replaced with the Eaton
Vance Atlanta Capital SMID-Cap Fund, subject to review by Segal
Advisors (Pension Plan Consultant).

Doug Cyr, Chief Administrative Deputy County Attorney and a member of the PRC,
said the Eaton Vance Atlanta Capital SMID-Cap Fund is rated a 5 Star Fund under the
Morningstar stock rating system.  The fund is also projected to have higher returns
with lower risk than the other fund options the PRC was provided.  

 9 TEMPORARY SIGNS IN COUNTY RIGHT-OF-WAY NEAR SUNRISE
ESTATES ADDITION, 95TH AND HOLDREGE STREETS - Ken
Schroeder, County Surveyor; Brittany Behrens, Deputy County Attorney

Ken Schroeder, County Surveyor, presented photographs and a site plan showing the
location of temporary signs the developer of the Waterford Estates subdivision placed
in the County’s right-of-way to direct construction traffic. 

Danay Kalkowski, attorney for the Waterford Estates developer, appeared and said her
client stated that construction traffic was to use the 98th Street entrance in its
covenants and lot purchase agreements.  The developer recently received a complaint
from the Sunrise Estates Neighborhood Association, the adjacent subdivision,
regarding construction traffic and the engineer for the Waterford Estates project put
the signs up to address those concerns.

Schroeder said the signs are well off the road and don’t appear to pose a problem.

Brittany Behrens, Deputy County, said the Board could either ask the developer to
remove the signs or pass a resolution authorizing location of the signs in the County’s
right-of-way.
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ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

D. Labor Management Committee

Eagan said Joe Kelly, County Attorney, has indicated that Brittany Behrens, Deputy
County Attorney, may serve on the committee.

Schorr said the County Clerk’s Office has offered to staff the meetings.

E. Prudential Dedicated Retirement Counselor

Eagan said Ryan Sullivan, the County’s Dedicated Retirement Counselor, has given his
notice to Prudential.

Board consensus was to request that Prudential assign someone else to the position,
with input from the County.

F. County Department Tours

Informational only.

10 LABOR NEGOTIATIONS - Tom Fox, Deputy County Attorney; Mark
Koller, Personnel Director; John Cripe, Classification and Compensation
Manager

MOTION: Heier moved and Hudkins seconded to enter Executive Session at 10:43
a.m. for the purpose of protecting the public interest with regards to
discussion of labor negotiations and potential litigation.  Hudkins, Heier
and Schorr voted aye.  Smoyer and Raybould were absent from voting.
Motion carried 4-0. 

Smoyer returned to the meeting at 11:00 a.m.

MOTION: Heier moved and Hudkins seconded to exit Executive Session at 11:13
a.m.  Hudkins, Heier, Smoyer and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS

B. Lancaster County Correctional Facility Joint Public Agency (JPA)
Meeting - Schorr, Heier
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Schorr said they approved claims totaling $2,223,331.84.  The claims reflected
payments to Wells Fargo for bank fees, Sampson Construction Company, the
construction manager at risk, and The Clark Enersen Partners, the architect. 

RETURNING TO ITEM 2C 

Heier said he has provided a report to each of the commissioners detailing the
offenses of inmates currently housed in the jail.  He said he wants the commissioners
to review the report and be prepared to discuss which offenses they deem appropriate
for placement in Community Corrections programs at the April 7th Staff Meeting.  Heier
said he wants commissioners to pay particular attention to the number of times some
offenders have been booked into the facility.

The Board will also designate its representative to the Justice Council at the April 7th

Staff Meeting.

11 POTENTIAL LITIGATION - Tom Fox, Deputy County Attorney

See Item 10.

12 BUDGET UPDATE AND GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEM
(GIS) DISCUSSION - Dennis Meyer, County Budget and Fiscal Officer

Budget Discussion

Dennis Meyer, County Budget and Fiscal Officer, noted the County entered into an
interlocal agreement with the State of Nebraska Probation Administration in 2008 for
two probation officers to provide additional pre-sentence investigation report services
to decrease the time needed to complete pre-sentence investigations of inmates
housed by the Lancaster County Corrections Department.  He said the agreement has
expired and a new contract is needed in order to pay State Probation for services they
have provided to the County this year.  Meyer noted the amount of time it is taking to
complete pre-sentence investigations is still more lengthy than the County would like.  

Board consensus was to schedule further discussion of this issue with Mike Thurber,
Corrections Director, and Gene Cotter, Chief Probation Officer, Adult Probation.

Meyer said Don Killeen, County Property Manager, has informed him there will be
reductions in rent in the buildings outside the government complex.  He said there will
also be a slight reduction in security costs for the Justice and Law Enforcement Center. 
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Schorr noted it had been suggested that the Board consider possible reductions to the
following General Fund budget items:

• $6,000 paid to the Lincoln-Lancaster County Health Department for illegal
dumping signs and billboards

• $15,000 paid to the City for the County’s share of the Equal Employment
Officer position

• $4,600 paid to 5-City TV to air County Board, Lancaster County Correctional
Facility Joint Public Agency (JPA) and City-County Common Meetings

• $15,000 for membership in the Nebraska Association of County Officials
(NACO) and National Association of County Officials (NACo)

• $1,000 for the Management Team Retreat 
• $10,000 for the Employee Recognition Breakfast & Awards Ceremony
• $1,200 for the Tri-County Retreat

Schorr said she favors eliminating funding of the first two items.  She said she believes
the Board needs to continue airing its meetings on 5-City TV but believes the City-
County Common should discuss whether it wants to continue airing its meetings. 
Schorr felt the Board should continue its membership in NACO and NACo, noting
county residents have saved over $150,000 a year through NACo’s Prescription
Discount Card Program.  She said she believes the cost of the Management Team
Retreat could be reduced by holding it in the County-City Building and reducing the
food costs but said it would be difficult to eliminate Tri-County Meeting costs this year
since it is Lancaster County’s turn to host the meeting.  Schorr also noted that the
County has incurred costs for the Board to hold periodic meetings with representatives
of the County’s cities villages and suggested those meetings be held in the other
communities, on a rotating basis, instead. 

Geographic Information System (GIS) Discussion

Present for the discussion were Jeff McReynolds, GIS Program Manager; Steve
Henderson, Information Services (IS) Manager; Don Thomas, County Engineer; Ken
Schroeder, County Surveyor; Erik Hubl, GIS Mapping Division Head, County
Engineering; Norm Agena, County Assessor/Register of Deeds; Rob Ogden, Chief Field
Deputy Assessor/Register of Deeds; and Doug Guess, Computer and GIS Supervisor,
County Assessor/Register of Deeds Office.

Meyer noted that there was a new $85,000 line item in the Board’s IS budget this year
for GIS costs. 

Steve Henderson, Information Services (IS) Manager, said there is a growing list of
GIS activities that requires operational assistance to accomplish.  He said his
department is prepared to assist with that operational activity by increasing its
allocation of staff time for GIS technical tasks from a .5 FTE (full-time equivalent) to a
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1.5 FTE.  Henderson said the cost will be split between the City and County on a 60/40
basis.  He said the County’s share is the $85,000 that Meyer referenced.   

Jeff McReynolds, GIS Program Manager, said his salary is split among the seven
members of the GIS Administration Team: Planning Department, County Engineer,
County Assessor/Register of Deeds, City Building and Safety Department, City Public
Works/Utilities, Lincoln Electric System (LES) and the Lower Platte South Natural
Resources District (NRD).  He said he is responsible for coordination of those entities’
GIS efforts and agreed there is a need for technical capabilities (back-end server
maintenance, database, website development).  McReynolds explained that the
departments update their data but should not be responsible for the dispersion of the
data (enterprise effort). 

In response to a question from Schorr, Henderson said it is a reassignment of duties,
not a new hire.

Hudkins asked whether there will be a reduction in the IS budget to reflect the new
revenues.

Henderson explained that the revenues will basically be even because other work has
been completed or does not require as much of a time commitment.

Schorr noted GIS applications have spread throughout government and asked whether
it is time to readjust the billings.

McReynolds said a GIS budget has been created with the intent of spreading costs out
to all the users.  NOTE: Some of the departments mentioned were Emergency
Management, County Sheriff, Lincoln Police Department (LPD), Lincoln Fire & Rescue
and the Lincoln-Lancaster County Health Department.

Schorr asked whether a system could be set up to track usage.

Henderson said it could.

Hudkins asked the department heads in attendance whether service has been
adequate.

Don Thomas, County Engineer, and Ken Schroeder, County Surveyor, said they feel it
has been.

Rob Ogden, Chief Field Deputy Assessor/Register of Deeds, disagreed.  He cited a
three month delay in getting new aerial photographs implemented into the system and
delays in getting updates applied to their website because there wasn’t anyone
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available to do the work at IS.  Ogden said the delays also affects professionals that
utilize their data, such as realtors, brokers, appraisers and title companies.    

McReynolds said it is difficult for him to allocate staff from multiple departments to do
enterprise projects.

Ogden said he believes it is more appropriate to move McReynolds to IS.

Thomas disagreed, citing past experience with the IS Department.

Smoyer asked whether there would be cost savings by “piggybacking” on the State for
GIS services.

Henderson said the State has a nine-member Commission named the Nebraska
Information Technology Commission.  One of its supporting groups is the GIS Council
which is working to establish operational and policy level direction for GIS at the State. 
He said the GIS Council is struggling with some of the same issues as the County (data
creation, data management, operational support for GIS).  Henderson said he
previously served as Chair of the GIS Council and McReynolds now serves as Co-Chair,
as a local representative. 

McReynolds said in his opinion the County is far ahead of the State.  

Smoyer inquired about an internship with the University of Nebraska-Lincoln (UNL)
Computer Science Department.

Henderson said the work is complex and the students would graduate by the time they
could contribute effectively.

Norm Agena, County Assessor/Register of Deeds, said he has pulled his department’s
share of McReynolds’ salary and benefits ($19,655) from the budget and Ogden has
resigned from the group because they believe it has been ineffective.

Schorr asked Thomas whether he plans to do the same.

Thomas said he does not.

Agena said he still plans to contribute to the aerial and Light Detection and Ramping
(LIDAR) photography.

Schorr suggested the Board look at funding a portion of the GIS costs through the
Keno Fund as a one-year pilot project while a broader approach to allocation of costs
is developed.
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Meyer suggested the Board should weigh the funding proposal with other potential
Keno Fund projects.

13 ACTION ITEMS

There were no action items.

14 CONSENT ITEMS

There were no consent items.

15 ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. County Board Intern
B. County Government Month Press Release
C. County Board of Equalization Workshop (May 26, 2011)
D. Labor Management Committee
E. Prudential Dedicated Retirement Counselor
F. County Department Tours

Items A-F were moved forward on the agenda.

16 PENDING

There were no pending items.

17 DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS

A. Lincoln Independent Business Association (LIBA) Monthly Meeting -
Raybould

No report.

B. Lancaster County Correctional Facility Joint Public Agency (JPA)
Meeting - Schorr, Heier

Item was moved forward on the agenda.

18 EMERGENCY ITEMS AND OTHER BUSINESS

There were no emergency items or other business.
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19 ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: Heier moved and Smoyer seconded to adjourn the meeting at 12:24 p.m. 
Heier, Smoyer, Hudkins and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was absent
from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

__________________
Dan Nolte
Lancaster County Clerk




































































































































